City Council Minutes
January 19, 2015

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING
JANUARY 19, 2015
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, January 19, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Mike Kraus, Pamela Winegarner, Robert Winter, Stephanie Guy and Cheryl Reichenberger. 
Staff members present were William Gondoly, Public Works Director; Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Police Chief; Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance. Mayor Spexarth amended the agenda to add setting a date for the citywide clean up and adopting Ordinance No. 673.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
There were no notices or communications.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A.
Discussion regarding the increase in trash service – Jim Spencer, Waste Connections

Mayor Spexarth informed the Council that Mr. Spencer was ill and asked Council to table the item to the next meeting and forward any questions or comments to the City Clerk to prepare Mr. Spencer for the February meeting.
B.
Review of the request to purchase crack-sealing materials and rent the necessary equipment

Mayor Spexarth presented the bid from PMSI for four pallets of materials, one week of rental on the crack sealing equipment and the cost for additional materials.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council approve the bid from PMSI for $8,525 for four pallets and the equipment fee and approve the Mayor to purchase the needed materials to finish the process if necessary.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion. Motion approved 5-0. 

C.
Review of the bid from Winter Concrete for sidewalk work at Colwich Memorial Park

Councilwoman Guy stated that with the installation of the vault toilet and the new shade structure additional sidewalk and pad work was needed at Colwich Memorial Park.  She presented two bids with Winter Concrete being the best bid in the amount of $7,000 and reminded the Council that a portion of the cost would be eligible for reimbursement under the vault toilet grant.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council accept the best bid from Winter Concrete in the amount of $7,000 to complete the restroom approach to sidewalk for $1,250; canopy pad with sidewalk for $1,900; and the sidewalk connecting the playground to walk path for $4,450 and accept the $600 discount.  Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion carried 5-0.
D.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance No. 673 amending the Building Code chapter of the City Code of Ordinances

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk reported that Sedgwick County, by resolution, adopted the 2012 International Mechanical Code, the 2014 National Electrical Code and the 2012 Uniform Plumbing Code and requested Council adopt Ordinance No. 673 amending the Building Code chapter of the code of ordinances.

Councilwoman Guy moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 673.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0 with Councilwoman Guy voting yea; Councilman Winter voting yea; Councilwoman Winegarner voting yea; Councilman Kraus voting yea and Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea.
E.
Review of the request to set a date for the citywide cleanup

Mayor Spexarth informed the Council that the citywide garage sales were set for Saturday, April 25th and questioned if Council wanted to schedule citywide cleanup on May 2nd.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council schedule the citywide cleanup on Saturday, May 2nd from 9:00 a.m. to Noon at the Public Works Building.  Councilman Winter second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of the minutes of the December 15, 2014 Council meeting

B.
Approval of the Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 14-12-02 and 15-01-01
C.
Approval of the December financial reports
Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the consent agenda A-C. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 4-0 with Councilwoman Guy abstaining due to being absent at the January meeting.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, requested assistance from Mayor Spexarth in contacting Lubber to help with the car show.  Mayor Spexarth stated he would get in touch with his contact.  Ms. Morrison stated that the meetings would resume in February.`
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Guy reported that the vault toilet would be installed on Tuesday morning in Colwich Memorial Park.
C.
Marketing Committee


Councilwoman Reichenberger reminded the Council of the work being done on the 2015 Home Show in Wichita and stated volunteers would be needed for some of the days.  
D.
Annexation and FEMA Committee –   Councilwoman Winegarner stated she had nothing to report.
E.
Library Board – Mayor Spexarth stated the report was in the packet. 
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, presented a rendering of the splash park designed for South Hutchinson and gave a brief overview of what was designed, the company they used to install the splash park and the approximate cost.  Councilwoman Guy stated that she was proposing to construct a splash park with a combination of private, corporate and city donations much like what was done to construct the Veterans Memorial.
B.
Fire – Chief Brad Banz, Fire Chief presented the monthly report. 

C.
Public Works – William Gondoly, Public Works Director presented the monthly report. Mayor Spexarth reminded Council of the Kansas Rural Water Association meeting in March and encouraged Councilmembers to attend.

Mayor Spexarth requested a consensus from Council on whether to collect prices for a dump truck.  The consensus from the Council was to cease pricing a new dump truck at this time.


There was extensive discussion regarding the reasons for the high water loss with no apparent explanation, possible areas to check, and continuing the plan to change meters.

The Council requested the Public Works Director obtain quotes for painting and restoring the water tower and fencing.
D.
Police Department – Chief Hinkle presented the monthly report.
E.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
F.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and reviewed the amount of expenditure authority remaining for 2014 and encouraged the Council to make limited transfers to protect the mill levy for the 2016 budget.  She reviewed the revenues for 2014 versus 2013, the impact Abengoa coming on full-time had on the franchise fees, and questioned how to proceed with the transfers.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve transferring $20,000 to the equipment reserve fund for the LED sign and $62,246.60 as budgeted in the 2014 budget with the remainder staying in the general fund. Councilwoman Winegarner second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Mayor Spexarth informed the Council that the Voegeli family wanted to hang their father’s commemorative metals and service information in the Council Chambers next to Mr. Gegen’s memorabilia.  He stated he would ask the family to downsize the box and keep the funeral flag due to space limitations.
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION - needed
No executive session was needed.
10.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Reichenberger moved for adjournment at 8:53 p.m. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Motion approved 5-0.

Respectfully submitted 
Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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